Meeting of the GC Policy Committee 

Tuesday, September 18, 2007; 12:00pm – 2:00 pm

GSS Boardroom, Graduate Student Center

Present: Hugh Brock, Deborah Butler, Catherine Dauvergne, Greg Dipple, Matt Filipiak, Daniel Granot, Jessica Jia, Darrin Lehman, Lindsey Lipovsky (minutes), Jenny Phelps, Susan Porter, Cindy Prescott, Jim Thompson (Chair), Joyce Tom, Mahesh Upadhyaya. 
Regrets:  Helen Burt, Hannu Larjava, Donald Mavinic, Ann Rose.


1. Adoption of Agenda



Motion: That the agenda be approved.



Catherine Dauvergne


Cindy Prescott









Carried.

2. Minutes of  last meeting (April 24, 2007)


Motion: That the minutes of the April 24, 2007 meeting be approved.


Deborah Butler requested that the phrase “since they have little knowledge about the external examiner” be removed from the ‘External Examiners’ section of the minutes.


Matt Filipiak


Susan Porter









Carried.

3. Business Arising
a. Conditional Admission Program
Jenny Phelps gave a summary of the proposed Conditional Admission Program (CAP) for graduate students to new members of the Committee.

A member asked what would happen if a student does not successfully increase his/her English language skills to the minimum level required by the time he/she completes from the program.  That should not be a problem because CAP requires that the student achieve a prescribed level of English proficiency before students can graduate from the program.  This could become a difficult situation for the individual student especially if his/her government has funded the study; however, these students are at the same level of risk as any students who are sponsored by their government. 
Another member was concerned that this may create a two tier system: some graduate students may be exempted from meeting the English language requirements for their program while other students with similar English language proficiency are required to go through CAP.  Cindy Prescott noted that on the contrary, with CAP in place, graduate programs may be more inclined to direct those students to CAP instead of asking for an exemption.
One of the benefits that Craig Klafter pointed out at an earlier meeting was that a number of graduate programs in universities with the CAP program have been able to increase their minimum English language proficiency requirement simply because of the CAP program being in place.

Motion:  To bring the CAP proposal forward to Graduate Council.

Jenny Phelps,

Cindy Prescott,
Carried with One abstention.
b. Academic Progress Tracking 
University policy states that the home graduate program and the Faculty of Graduate Studies are responsible for reviewing the academic progress of every graduate student at least once a year in June.  FGS recently piloted a new tool called “academic progress tracking report”.  The tool was sent to every graduate program with information on their students’ academic progress.  FGS requested that graduate programs use this tool as part of their yearly student review and communicate to FGS whether or not each student is making adequate academic progress.

Many programs have found the tool to be very useful.  It has helped them become more aware of student progress (e.g. time to reach candidacy).  There has been some confusion about some of the SISC data fields and FGS is working on clarifying this.

Members requested that the tool log on the academic progress tracking be emailed to them so that members can see which graduate programs in their Faculty have not yet responded.
FGS is proposing to send out the tool twice annually but no feedback is required for the January report.

4. New Business 

a. Criteria for membership in the Faculty of Graduate Studies
In November of each year, graduate programs will review and update the current online calendar listing of their faculty members who meet the criteria for faculty membership in FGS.  FGS is now asking graduate programs to review an additional list which includes those other individuals (e.g. clinical professors, adjunct professors, senior instructors or visiting professors) who have been approved to supervise or co-supervise master’s or doctoral students or to serve on doctoral student supervisory committees by the Faculty of Graduate Studies.  Although these individuals are not faculty members of the Faculty of Graduate Studies, graduate programs are requested to review this list in a similar manner to the list of members.

In the next few weeks, a letter will be sent out to all Deans and Associate Deans requesting graduate programs housed in their units to provide any additional criteria the program requires faculty members to meet before becoming a member in the Faculty of Graduate Studies.  These would be criteria over and above the ones that have been approved by Senate.  Members were asked to send comments or suggestions to Jim Thompson by the end of next week.
b. Exempting application fees for the world’s 50 least developed countries
We would like to follow an example set by other leading Canadian universities by extending the list of application fee exemptions for the world’s 50 least developed countries.  Financially, we will not be affected because few applications from these countries are received each year.  However, if we waive the fee we may get more applications.  

Individuals cannot apply for an individual waiver.  The program could offer to pay the application fee if they are interested in the student however, this is not common.

Motion:  To support waiving application fees for applicants from countries on the UN’s list of 50 least developed countries.

Hugh Brock

Catherine Dauvergne

Carried.

c. Mandatory electronic submission of theses
During the 1-month pilot project, FGS received about 30 theses electronically.  One advantage of electronic theses is that Library and Archives Canada will automatically harvest the electronic files monthly from the UBC Library’s Institutional Repository, and make the thesis available online less than a month after submission (previously this could have take up to 3 years). Another advantage of electronic submission is the ability to accommodate dynamic content (colour graphs, moving images, etc.).  Electronic theses will have to be submitted in PDF format and the Barber Learning Centre will have computers available with the software for students to create PDF files.

One member questioned how secure the electronic copies would be.  The document that is archived in Library and Archives Canada cannot be changed.  Because the UBC Library is concerned with preservation, it is establishing a back-up system with the UBC-O library so that each campus receives second electronic copies of each other’s theses.

A member was concerned that not all theses are Word documents.  For example, some graphics do not work well in Word so students will use another program.  Although most files technically can be converted into a PDF document, it’s not always easy to do.  He felt that it would be good to encourage students to submit their theses electronically but was does not believe it should be mandatory.
d. UBC-O, Final Doctoral Examination, University examiners, external examiners
How should we treat UBC-O faculty in terms of serving as University and external examiners?  Members agreed that we should treat UBC-O more like a department within the UBC system, not as a separate University, thus UBC-O faculty cannot serve as external examiners but can serve as university examiner outside of the candidate’s graduate program.  
To be a University examiner the person must be associate or full professor or an assistant professor who has been through one re-appointment.  
e. UBC-O students audition courses at UBC-V

Students may not audit courses at another university using the Western Dean’s agreement and students would have to pay fee to the host university.  What if a student wants to audit something within the UBC system?  Members feel that students should be allowed to audit at either campus if the need arises.

f. UBC-V students taking all courses at UBC-O
At the master’s level FGS generally requires 30 credits (12 credit thesis, 18 credits of coursework).  For a master’s program a student can transfer 12 credits of coursework from another institution and count it towards their degree at UBC provided those credits have not been used towards another degree and have not been used as the basis of admission.  
Should we allow UBC-V students to take all 18 credits of coursework at UBC-O and do their master’s at UBC-V or should we restrict them to 12 credits like we would with SFU students?  Some members of the Policy Committee thought that since it’s the same university and if the courses at UBC-O are better for the student than UBC-V then it should be fine.  In addition, it was pointed out that the degree will only say UBC (no designation of either O or V campuses).

5. Adjournment of the meeting

Motion:  To adjourn the meeting.

Catherine Dauvergne
Mahesh Upadhyaya



Carried.

6. Next meeting:  October 23, 2007;  Room 203, Graduate Student Centre
